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00:00  David Zimmerman was born in 1913 in the Polish city of 
Opoczno.  Opoczno was a small city of around 10,000 people with a 
Jewish population of around 3,000 people.  His father, Gerald 
Zimmerman, was born in 1885.  He was an Orthodox Jew who went to 
the synagogue every day.  His sons only went with him on Saturday. 
His mother's maiden name was Rosenbloom, and she was born in 
Opoczno.  His mother had four children.  After her death his father 
remarried and his second wife already had three children from her 
first marriage.  David spoke Polish and Yiddish.  He went to a 
Jewish Hebrew School and a Polish school.  Both boys and girls 
attended these schools.  Before 1939, his family read both Jewish 
and Polish newspapers.  His family did not support or belong to any 
political organizations. 
 
05:00  In 1924 when David was 11 years old, his mother died.  His 
family moved from Opoczno, which was near Katz not Warsaw, to 
Koþskie.  Koþskie was about the same size as Opoczno.  It had a 
larger Jewish population which was probably due to the greater 
number of Jewish factories in Koþskie.  The city had a Jewish 
council.  David believes the council did the best they could.  He 
lived in Koþskie for 11 years, until he was 22 years old.  He left 
school at the age of 13 and started to work.  David does not 
remember any anti-Semitism in Koþskie.  He had both Jewish and non 
Jewish friends.  He and his brother both registered for the Polish 
army.  He only served for 6 weeks and then was let go.  His brother 
continued serving however. 
 
10:00  In 1935, when David was 22, his family moved to K¢dþ.  He 
married in 1937 and he and his wife had a child, a daughter, that 
same year.  The Germans invaded Poland on September 1, 1939.  After 
the invasion, his father, step mother and most of his siblings 
moved to Krakow.  The Germans came to K¢dþ early Friday morning 
sometime later in 1939.  After the invasion life was normal for a 
while.  David continued to work.  However, in 1940 the Germans set 
up the ghetto.  David and his family did not have to move.  The 
Germans built the ghetto right around his house.  They encircled 
part of the city with wire and David's house was in that part of 
the city.  David continued to work as a machinist in the ghetto.  
He was among twelve people designated the hardest workers in the 
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ghetto and they received preferential treatment.  McLausky was the 
Jewish leader of the ghetto.  His brother died at the age of 20 in 
the ghetto from an infection that resulted from the draining of 
water around his knee. 
 
15:00  Refugees from other cities and towns all around Poland came 
to the ghetto.  After a while, the people from other countries also 
were sent to the K¢dþ Ghetto.  His wife did not work in the ghetto.  
They had enough food, even extra portions, because David was such 
a good worker.  In the ghetto, the Jewish police did not help hide 
the Jews.  They did nothing to help because they were looking out 
for themselves.  OF his family, his father, stepmother, and small 
siblings were in Krakow and all perished during the war; one 
brother was in the camp at Radom and survived the war; his brother 
died in K¢dþ; and another died in camp; his youngest sister died in 
camp; and one sister lived.  David, his wife and daughter were in 
the K¢dþ Ghetto for four years.  In 1944 there were only 800 people 
left and they were all sent to Auschwitz. 
 
20:00  David and his family were transported to Auschwitz in box 
cars, animal box cars.  He said you could not drop a pin between 
people because everyone was packed so close together.  He doesn't 
remember how long it took to get to Auschwitz.  Once in Auschwitz, 
he and a friend who were working together realized they were in 
trouble.  Auschwitz was 42 miles square.  At first he, his wife and 
daughter were together.  However, his wife and daughter were sent 
to the left, ovens and death, and David to the right, to work and 
life.  David was wearing 3 coats and 4 suits.  He had to take 
everything off, get into a pool, and then put on work clothes.  He 
never saw his wife and child again because they were sent to the 
ovens.  However, he did not know this at first and tried to look 
for them after the war. 
 
25:00  David worked as a machinist in Auschwitz.  He told of an 
incident where his machine was not working properly and he was 
blamed for the malfunction.  He was going to be killed that evening 
because the guards thought he was sabotaging the machines.  He 
finally explained his story to an SS guard who realized how smart 
David really was, and that David could fix the machine to actually 
work better than before. 
 
30:00  The Kapos were Jewish and non Jewish prisoners who were 
responsible for guarding the camp.  They were all eventually 
killed.  The prisoners ate mainly vegetables.  They lived in 
barracks with people from all over Europe.  David was one Jew among 
30 Italians.  He plotted to escape, but the plan did not work out.  
The interviewer and myself could not figure out what he was saying 
about the escape plan. 
 
35:00  David was in Auschwitz for six months.  He was then 
transferred to Buchenwald, which is in Germany, by train.  They 
travelled in open boxcars and it rained the whole time.  The 
prisoners went for 6 days without bread or water.  While on route, 
David's foot became infected.  He could not even keep his shoe on.  
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After 6 days he could not walk.  Once there, he worked as a 
plumber.  In Auschwitz, the only men from the barracks who were 
sent to the ovens were the sick or injured.  Some men helped each 
other to survive.  There was a group of four men, including David, 
who stuck together. 
 
40:00  Some of the Germans were compassionate.  David worked for 
one of the guards by washing his clothes.  David was in Buchenwald 
for 4 weeks in 1945.  On May 4, 1945, the Americans liberated the 
camp.  Rabbi Shockton, from New York came with the Americans.  
David never had any contact with his family in Auschwitz.  After 
the liberation he only found one brother.  The four men who were 
friends all survived. 
 
45:00  On May 1, 1945 (different from first date) Sam Shear, a 
Polish soldier with the American troops, came into Buchenwald.  The 
Germans had left the camp one day earlier.  Airplanes had dropped 
slips and the guards had told them that they would be liberated 
very soon.  The 101st airborne division was the one to first enter 
the camp.  David and the other prisoners were laying on their beds 
in the barracks and the soldiers came in and said they were 
liberated.  David went into the kitchen and drank water with milk.  
He became very sick and had to spend 7 days in a hospital near 
Munich.  He said he did not care who liberated the camp, he was 
just happy to be free. 
 
50:00  After the war David went to look for his wife and family.  
He did not realize that they were dead,  He found one brother in 
Chutka.  David lived from the years 1945-1949 in Stuttgart.  He did 
not have a job or any money.  He was provided with an apartment and 
food.  He remarried in Germany in 1946.  David came to the United 
States in 1949.  His second wife came with him.  They came to the 
U.S. by boat.  They arrived in New York and then went to Pittsburgh 
where David's brother was waiting for him.  
 
55:00  David first worked as a foundry man in Pittsburgh.  He had 
one child who was 15 months old when they arrived in Pittsburgh and 
his wife had a second child once they settled there.  He had bad 
lick working for a woman, Mrs. Carlson, as a plumber in the 
beginning.  Then he joined the union of plumbers.  They sent him to 
school for one year.  He said the only reason he survived was luck.  
He had a good heart, and tried to help people all his life.  The 
U.S. has allowed him to work hard to help himself to build a new 
life.  He loves Israel.  M. Begin was in the same Betar camp as 
David in the beginning of the war. 
 
60:  David said that he was more religious now than he was before 
the war.  His children are even more religious than David.  Once on 
Passover, David was eating a lollipop and his daughter took it out 
of his mouth.  He said his children know what happened in the 
Holocaust.  He does not feel anything towards the Polish people or 
the Germans.  He said if you have a bushel of apples and one is 
rotten, it will infect the whole bunch.  He said God forbid if 
anything happen to Shamir.  He believes that people should work to 
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make others understand about the Holocaust.  The Jews should get 
together not run away from the Holocaust.  David has never been 
back to Poland, but he has visited Czechoslovakia. 
.END. 
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